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Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Durrington Town Council held at 7pm on Tuesday the 22nd of May 2018, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr L Tucker, Mr A Lund, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Perry
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker 

	Clerk


PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS – there were no members of the public present
1/18
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllrs Mr G Wilson, Mrs M Wardell
2/18
ELECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN - With only one nomination for Chairman, Cllr Mr JP Todd was elected for a second year and signed the declaration of acceptance of office.
3/18
ELECTION OF THE VICE CHAIRMAN - With only one nomination for Vice Chairman, Cllr Mr S Armstrong-Watkins was appointed for a second year.
4/18
APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS TO THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES – A full list is attached:
Planning – broken down into Town Planning (all Councillors) to discuss and comment on received Planning Applications, this committee routinely meets once a month or when required (it is understood that not all Councillors will be available to attend every meeting but the meeting requires a quorum of 5 councillors for a decision to be made).  The Parish Plan Committee (x 3 Councillors) is to review (annually) and update the Parish Plan over the next 10 years.  Cllr Mr D Healing was appointed Chairman of the Planning Committee, with Cllr Mr S Armstrong-Watkins appointed Vice Chairman
Crime Prevention – all Councillors, this meets the second Tuesday bi-monthly to discuss issues in the village and come up with initiatives, this committee feeds into the Neighbourhood Tasking Group and Community Policing Teams.  It is understood that not all Councillors will be available to attend every meeting but they should all take an interest in enhancing/protecting the safety of our residents.  Cllr Mr S Botham was appointed Chairman of the Crime Prevention Committee.
HR & Finance - x 3 Councillors, this committee meets quarterly to review the accounts, financial procedures and HR matters.   Cllr Mr S Rennie was appointed Chairman of the HR and Finance Committee.
Amenities – a Councillor is allocated to each Amenity in the village; Cemetery, Village Hall, Pavilion, Recreation Ground, Larkhill Play areas, Avon Fields, River Park, Allotments, Millennium Park, Rights of Way, Speedwatch, Durrington in Bloom, Youth Services, Community Events.  Councillors are to report findings (if any) from their respective amenity area at Full Council Meeting each month.  All Councillors appointed to an Amenity.
Policies – x 3 Councillors, this committee meets once a year or when required to review current policies and procedures and work on new policies with the Clerk.  Cllrs Mr L Tucker, Mr S Botham and Mr G Wilson.
5/18
APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES TO EXTERNAL MEETINGS/ORGANISATIONS

Amesbury Area Board – x 2 Councillors (Meets 6-8 times a year usually on a Thursday evening to tackle local issues and consider grant applications for community projects and youth groups).  Cllrs Mr D Healing and Mrs M Wardell.
Community Area Transport Group – x 2 Councillors (Meets quarterly during the day to discuss Highways issues for the Amesbury Area Board Area).  Cllrs Mr J Ellis, Mr R Deakins.
World Heritage Site Management Committee – x 2 Councillors (Meets 3 times per year during the day with stakeholders including National Trust, English Heritage etc to discuss priorities).  Cllrs Mrs K Sharp, Mr S Botham.
Larkhill – x 2 Councillors (The Larkhill Community Partnership meets quarterly, with additional coffee mornings on a monthly basis providing opportunities for improved military and civilian integration in the Parish).  Cllrs Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr L Tucker and Mr J Ellis.
6/18
THE COUNCIL RESOLVED THE APPOINTMENT OF APPROVED SIGNATORIES FOR BANKING:
Cllr John Todd

Cllr David Healing

Cllr Sue Paines
Clerk Sarah Tucker

7/18
THE COUNCIL CONFIRMED ITS COMMITMENT TO ADOPTING THE CODE OF CONDUCT

8/18
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record interests in the book, none were recorded for this meeting.
9/18
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the 24th of April 2018.
10/18
CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS – Chairman, Cllr JP Todd is pleased to serve the Council and the village for another year and looks forward to delivering a good service to the community.
11/18
UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch)  
Cllr S Botham updated the Council on minutes from the Neighbourhood Tasking Group which will be sent to Councillors.  There is also an annual Police report that has been sent out.  Concerns are being raised about potential anti-social behaviour developing in amenity areas now that the spring/summer has arrived, this will be monitored.

c. POLICIES – GDPR Retention Policy has been drafted for adoption under proposals.
d. HR&FINANCE – The Council’s end of year internal control checks and the Internal Audit on the 3rd of May went very well, the report has been issued.
e. PLANNING – Update on planning meetings held on the 15th of May 2018:
18/03231/FUL – River Cottage, Church Street – Support with conditions about opaque glass being used in the Velux windows.
18/03588/FUL – Land adjacent to St Michaels School – Support

18/03834/TPO – 7 The Ham – Refer decision to Tree Officer

18/03926/TCA – Land by Braeside, Bulford Hill – Object

18/04029/TCA – 8 The Ham – Refer decision to the Tree Officer

18/03922/FUL – 32 High Street - Support

f. AMENITIES – Cllr Lund provided some feedback about the Youth Club operating in Bulford, following some isolated complaints from neighbours about behaviour.  Ms R Lock the Youth Manager has spoken to members of the Youth Club and has met with residents.

12/18
REPORT by the clerk - I went to the Wiltshire Council Highways update for 2018 at the beginning of the month, the Parish Steward Scheme will continue this year and a considerable pot hole budget has been granted. However, it’s still unlikely even with a large investment in roads that any of our local streets will be resurfaced.  Wiltshire Council welcome those Councils that can offer a top up service to their grass cutting/street scene schedule as they continue to look to cut budgets in these areas.  They will be reviewing their statutory requirements over the forthcoming year. 
The Internal Interim Audit has been completed and the paperwork for the External Audit is all ready for consideration and sign off.  The auditor has only brought up two minor recommendations that have been noted in previous reports relating to the production of an idiots guide to processes and the installation of a risk management software.

I have been in contact with Avon Valley College about a litter pick, and we have a proposed date of Friday the 6th of July.  I will approach Wiltshire Council for support on the day with equipment and they will also provide a vehicle to remove bagged rubbish.  This will be advertised in the Dispatch and local posters/leaflets.  With the Public Space Protection Order that came into effect in October 2017, Wiltshire Council are getting a quote for 35 signs for Durrington and Larkhill, it may be that the Council applies for a grant to cover the cost, and may look to source the signs itself.
13/18
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor 
Housing Allocation for Durrington. Whilst WC have listened and answered our replies to their planning consultation they have not changed their initial allocation for 60 more homes for Durrington the long term.  There was considerable interest from land owners to now push their potential land allocations which could if WC had accepted them pushed our allocation up to over 200!  I will be raising the issue that has not been explained fully why the 440 new homes in Larkhill have not been considered as part of WC Housing Plan. The impact will be considerable and this must be taken into consideration NOW.  The Town Council has the opportunity to provide further comments to Wiltshire Council.  The Council’s main concern is the impact that Army Rebasing in Larkhill and Bulford will have on the Village, particularly the influx of traffic on the village’s roads.  The Council agreed that the Clerk would draft a letter on behalf of the Council and in consultation with Councillor Wright to Wiltshire Council in on these issues.
DAA Launch. Sue Paines represented the Town and Parish Councils who gathered together at the iconic site of Stonehenge on Monday 21st May to mark the official launch of Amesbury Community Area Dementia Action Alliance (DAA). As Chair of Amesbury Health and Wellbeing Group I was delighted that the launch coincided with the start of Alzheimer’s Society’s Dementia Action Week (21-27 May). 

Larkhill Community Partnership has decided to concentrate on the delivery of facilities that need to be delivered for Army Rebasing. My focus is to make sure that now the new Service Families Houses and Single Soldiers Accommodation are finally being built in Larkhill, Bulford, Tidworth and Ludgershall, that the promised delivery of infrastructure becomes a reality.  Education, Doctors, Dentists, Bus Services, Road Improvement Schemes, Leisure Facilities, Amenities for Young People, Policing, Employment and the overall bringing together of Our Communities are vital. To this end, I am leading, through the Larkhill Community Partnership and your local Wiltshire Councillors Area Board a ‘Communities Together’ action and implementation plan which will concentrate on making sure that all the promises are delivered. 

Lovell’s have proved two new Solar Powered Speed Signs which I will install in June with the help of my buddy Trevor Parker.
14/18 
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD -  next meeting the 24th of May, the Chairman, Cllr JP Todd would attend this in the absence of Cllrs D Healing and M Wardell.
b. CATG 
c. LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP 
d. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – Mrs K Sharp will be attending a meeting on the 7th of June about Summer Solstice.  The Council provided some feedback about previous year’s parking issues at Woodhenge.
15/18
ACCOUNTS
a. The Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for May 2018.
b. The Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for April 2018.
c. The Council RESOLVED to approve the end of year accounts as at 31st of March 2018, following the completion of the internal audit conducted on the 3rd of May 2018.
16/18
PROPOSALS 
a.
The Council reviewed the Internal Auditor’s 2017-18 Final Report and noted the informal recommendations about considering a Risk Management System and producing some detailed procedure notes for the office.
b.
The Council RESOLVED to complete Section 1 of the AGAR Part 3 for the external auditor, answering YES to boxes 1-8 and N/A to box 9 of the Annual Governance Statement.
c.
The Council RESOLVED to approve and sign Section 2 – Accounting Statements of the AGAR Part 3 for the external auditor.
d.
The Council RESOLVED to approve the Retention and Disposal Policy for GDPR compliance.
e.
The Council RESOLVED that no bookings will be taken over the following period for Town Council facilities (Village Hall/Pavilion), this is to ensure staff receive time off over the festive period; 24-28th of December 2018 and 31st December -1st January 2019.
f.
The Council RESOLVED to approve the purchase, installation and training for Bookings Software provided by Rialtus, this will be linked into the current accounting software.  This has been budgeted for under Administration - Software (£2000) and will cost approximately £1700 + VAT.
g.
The Council confirmed that its Insurance arrangements with Zurich Municipal are suitable.
h.
The Council RESOLVED to subscribe to other bodies as follows:

National/Wiltshire Association of Local Councils (NALC/WALC is the national and regional organisations that represent local councils, providing support and advice and promoting the work of councils – £1200)

Magazine of the NALC (LCR – £17)

Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC is a professional body for clerks, providing advice and guidance on all council matters – £180)

Community First – (Wiltshire’s Rural Community Council that works towards enhancing rural life through various projects - £36)

National Society of Allotment and Leisure Gardeners (NASLG provides magazines and offers for allotment holders as well as advice on how to deal with associated problems – £50)

Campaign for Rural England (CPRE is a National Charity protecting the countryside – £36)

i. The Council RESOLVED the following Earmarked Reserves (EMR), some of the EMR may have to be moved via virement to the General Reserve to cover the cost of planned expenditure as budgeted for during 2018/19.  This will be monitored over the year and put on the agenda if/when required:

Recreation Ground - £5000
Projects - £6365.10

Village Show - £1000

Staff Contingency – £20000

Emergency Repairs - £5000

S106 Avon Fields - £58000

j. The Council approved the following new additional street names required for the Larkhill Service Families’ Accommodation, all are named after Victoria Cross recipients from the Crimean War:
Dickson Road - Collingwood Dickson
Dixon Close - Matthew Dixon
Henry Road - Andrew Henry

Miller Road - Frederick Miller

Symons Road - George Symons

Teesdale Road - Christopher Teesdale

Arthur Road - Thomas Arthur
k. The Council RESOLVED to approve the purchase of 24 large ducks and 32 medium sized ducks to be used in Annual Duck Races at the cost of £200, this will be taken from the Village Show funds.

17/18
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk.  The Chairman informed the Council that he and the Clerk had been working to rectify a rat issue on Lily Walk following complaints from neighbours.
18/18
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  There was no confidential business to discuss.
19/18
DATE OF NEXT MEETING – The next meeting will be held on Tuesday the 26th of June 2018.  Items for inclusion on the Agenda must be submitted to the Clerk by Tuesday the 19th of June 2018.

Signed




Chairman                        Date
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